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	UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX



	COUNCIL



	24 November 2008


	(2.15 pm  –  5.15 pm )



	MINUTES

UNRESERVED BUSINESS



	Chair
	Mr Gore


	Present
	Mr Barnard, Mr Boyle, Professor Busfield, Ms Colston, Mr Cornes, Mrs Edey,  Ms Garbutt, Mr Gray, Professor Hulme, Mr Kavakeb, Mr Lewis, Dr Mackenzie, Professor Massara , Professor Nicol, Mrs Regal, Professor Riordan, Dr Schulze, Professor Schürer, Ms Stamp, Dr Steel, Ms Stevens, Dr Wood


	Apologies
	Ms Byatt, Mr Tolhurst


	Secretary
	Registrar and Secretary


	In attendance
	Academic Registrar, Director of Estate Management, Director of Finance, Professor Downton, Professor Temple, Deputy Director of Finance


	By invitation
	Mr Possnett (external auditor)  


	CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS


	  

	Noted
	The Chair welcomed new members and invited those present at the meeting to introduce themselves.

	 139/08

	
	
	

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS


	

	Noted
	The following items were starred for discussion, in addition to those on the agenda: 
Agendum 4:  Minutes of meetings held on 21 July 2008 and 27 October 2008

Agendum 13:  Annual Report from The Albert Sloman Library

Agendum 20:  Any Other Business

Location of future meetings of Council.

	 140/08

	
	The unstarred items on the agenda were then deemed to have been noted or approved by Council, as appropriate.

	 141/08

	DECLARATION OF INTERESTS


	

	Noted
	No-one present declared an interest in respect of any item on the agenda.

	 142/08

	MINUTES (C/08/41 and C/08/42)

	

	Approved


	The Minutes of the meetings held on 21 July  2008 and 27 October 2008 were approved and signed, subject to the following amendments:

i)  Council meeting on 21 July 2008: the minutes of the Remuneration Committee (minute 88/08) to be amended to note:
“Mr Cornford’s objection to senior staff reappointments, not withstanding Ordinance 8.”

ii)  Council meeting on 27 October 2008: to record Professor Hulme and Mr Kavakeb were present at the meeting and that both Mrs Edey and Mr Cornes had offered their apologies.

	 143/08
 144/08
 145/08


	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT (C/08/43)

	

	Received
	The Vice-Chancellor’s report for information.  The Vice-Chancellor gave an oral report, which included matters not covered in the paper.


	 146/08

	Noted
	Due to the hard work of staff in academic Departments and External Relations, student numbers had risen 6.5% above that of the previous high for international students.


	 147/08

	
	The Department of Government have been awarded a grant to undertake the next British Election Survey, which overall was worth in the region of £1.5m.

	 148/08

	
	The pay claim sought for the new pay round by UCU was expected to be the Retail Price Index (RPI) plus 5% or 8%, whichever was the higher.


	 149/08

	FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR 2007/08 

	

	Financial Outturn 2007/08 (C/08/44)


	

	Noted
	The recurrent surplus on continuing operations for 2007/2008 was £1.97m compared to a deficit of £0.86m in the previous financial year.


	 150/08

	Financial Statements 2007/08 (C/08/45)


	

	Noted
	The Equality and Diversity Committee to be recorded under the list of Council Committees in the Corporate Governance Statement.
Julie Garbutt had been eligible to attend more meetings of Council than had been recorded.


	 151/08

	
	The Pension Fund deficit for both of the University’s support staff pension schemes had increased to £21.6m following actuarial revaluations, which was a snapshot  based  on prevailing market valuations. The University had agreed funding plans to cover future increases and past service deficits.   These particular pension funds were evaluated every three years.

Provisional results for the Universities Superannuation Scheme (USS) points to a likely rise in the employers on-cost rate of between 2 and 4%, adding between £0.8m and £1.6m to recurrent costs.  The phasing, sharing and funding of these costs with employees would be discussed at a national level.


	 152/08
 153/08

	
	UCS Limited had achieved an operational surplus in 2007/08, but with pension considerations had posted a deficit of £619k after tax. 

	 154/08

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the Financial Statements for 2007-08 be approved.

	 155/08

	Commentary on Financial Statements 2007/2008 (C/08/46)


	

	Noted
	The commentary on the Financial Statements 2007/2008.  In particular the University’s total income of £109.2m, up 8.4% on 2006/07.  


	 156/08

	
	
	

	Report to Audit Committee on 2008 Audit (C/08/47)


	

	Received 
	The Report to the Audit Committee and the Draft Management Representation Letter (attached as Appendix 3) from the University’s external auditors.

	 157/08

	Noted
	The external auditor reported that:

i) introduction of UCS had necessitated a reworking of the figures, but there were no issues arising from that review;

ii) there were a number of post balance sheet adjustments for UCS prior to signing, but these were not material;
iii) heritage assets were not material.

There was some discussion about the difference between heritage assets and operational assets.  The Director of Finance reported that the University had decided to classify its collection of art work as heritage assets and that this was not a material consideration as the collection was valued at £430k, which was below the £1.2m material threshold. 


	 158/08
 159/08
 160/08
 161/08

	
	This was the second year that this particular group of external auditors had audited the University’s accounts, which had been considered by the Audit and Risk Management Committee in November 2008. 

Following a lengthy discussion, clarification was sought as to which body or person should approve the Management Representation Letter.  The external auditors confirmed that Council approval was not necessary; the Director of Finance could sign the Management Representation Letter on behalf of the Executive team.
The Management Representation Letter had to be with the Higher Education Funding Council for England (HEFCE) by 1 December 2008.


	 162/08
 163/08
 164/08

	
	The Audit and Risk Management Committee recorded its thanks to the officers of the University.


	 165/08

	CAPITAL INVESTMENT PLAN (C/08/48, C/08/49, C/08/50)


	

	i) Capital Financing: Progress Report (C/08/48)


	

	Noted
	CONFIDENTIAL


	

	ii) Decision Making Framework (C/08/49)


	

	Noted
	Three financial thresholds were presented for capital projects, which required either a project justification of up to £250k or a short business case (up to £2m) or a full business case (over £2m). 

	 169/08

	
	The Chair thanked staff for presenting a proper process and noted possible concerns about the levels proposed, the risks and the point of decision for each of those risks.
It was possible for some of the thresholds presented to be breached if the approver could authorise increases of up to 20% of the original cost.  In theory this could take a project cost to the next level in the hierarchy.  
The University had a good track record of managing projects to target and therefore reducing the approval for increases of the original project cost from 20% to 10% should not be problematic. 

The model for the decision making framework should be kept as simple as possible. 
The existing scheme of budget delegation would remain in force for the time being with the University Steering Group empowered to approve projects up to £250k and Finance and Strategy Committee approving projects up to £2m.


	 170/08
 171/08
 172/08
 173/08
 174/08

	Resolved
	that procedures, including a set of rules governing the decision making process for capital projects, be developed and submitted for consideration by Finance and Strategy Committee.  A ‘live’ capital project would be used to test the new procedures.

	 175/08

	iii) Project Priorities (C/08/50)


	

	Noted

Resolved


	All projects would be subject to Council approval in accordance with the Decision Making Framework.

that the projects and programmes identified in Appendices 3 and 4 should proceed to the preparation of business case stage, as priorities for the University’s Capital Investment Plan.


	 176/08
 177/08

	USS ACTUARIAL REVIEW (C/08/51)

	

	Noted
	
	 178/08

	REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES


	

	(a) Finance and Strategy Committee (C/08/52 and C/08/53)


	

	Noted
	
	 179/08

	(b)  Audit and Risk Management Committee

(i)  Report to Council (C/08/54)


	

	Noted

	
	 180/08

	(ii)  Annual Report 2007/08 (C/08/55)


	

	Noted
	In the Committee’s opinion the University’s arrangements for risk management, control, governance and value for money were effective and adequate for the year ended 31 July 2008.

The Committee was unable to offer assurance on the University’s arrangements for data management.  This was the first time that HEFCE had introduced this requirement.  Work was commissioned to provide evidence to enable the Committee to offer such an opinion for 2008-09.  

The Treasurer thanked University Officers for supporting the Committee and acknowledged that without the hard work of staff it would not be possible for the Committee to fulfil its responsibilities.


	 181/08
 182/08
 183/08


	(c)  Nominations Committee (C/08/56)


	

	Resolved
	that all the recommendations contained in the report from the Nominations Committee be approved.
	 184/08

	
	
	

	REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (C/08/57)


	

	Resolved
	that all the recommendations contained in the report from Senate be approved.
	 185/08

	
	
	

	KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS


	

	(a)  Report on Student Experience (C/08/58)

	

	Received
	Report from the Director of Strategic Planning on the Student Experience, one of five Key Performance Indicators for the University.


	 186/08

	(b)  Developing the Essex Student Experience 


	

	Noted
	The Pro-Vice Chancellor (Learning and Teaching) gave a presentation on developing the Essex Student Experience.


	 187/08

	
	The student satisfaction target of 85% set by the University this year had been exceeded by 3%, placing the University 26th out of 141 higher education institutions in the sector.


	 188/08

	
	University departments generally recruited regionally apart from East 15, which recruited nationally.

	 189/08

	
	The University’s draft Learning and Teaching strategy, skills development programme from the University of Warwick and the University of Central Lancashire (UCLAN) and Academic Career Paths plans of the University.

	 190/08

	
	The University had taken part in a longitudinal survey in relation to the destination of leavers from higher education.  This information was currently embargoed, but would be made available very shortly.


	 191/08

	
	The Council noted that student entry qualifications for the University were generally lower than that of other 1994 Group Universities.  It was explained that the possible causes could involve branding issues and the fact that the University, and its partners, were better at widening participation than fellow 1994 Group Universities.

	 192/08


	ANNUAL REPORT FROM THE ALBERT SLOMAN LIBRARY (C/08/59)


	

	Noted
	Space in the Library was at a premium.  It was important that the proposed library extension should address this matter.   The Vice-Chancellor assured members that the planned extension would take into account the future expansion plans of the library and that the full business case and justification for the proposed Student Centre would be presented to Council for consideration at a future meeting.


	 193/08

	RESEARCH GRANT INCOME 2007/08 (C/08/60)


	

	Noted


	
	

	HUMAN RESOURCES STRATEGY 2008/09 (C/08/61)

	

	Noted
	Before the strategy document had been produced there had been a formal process of self-assessment and consultation across the University with staff and trade unions.  The strategy should be considered as being a live document.


	 194/08

	
	Members commented that this was an excellent strategy document for a public sector organisation and there was a need for significant central investment, particularly with respect to management information.  It saw the transformation of Personnel to Human Resources as an enabling process concurrent with the transfer of responsibility from HR managers to front line managers in departments, allowing HR to be more strategic in focus.

There was a need to provide the right amount of staff resource to ensure that the action plan was implemented.
Action plan to be amended to record the risks associated with each action and the resources required to deliver each action. An additional column should be included to attribute actions to relevant responsible areas/personnel. 

The present strategy was not flexible enough to allow employees and employers to respond quickly to external changes and this should be incorporated in future iterations of the strategy.


	 195/08
 196/08
 197/08
 198/08

	Resolved
	that the Human Resources Strategy be approved, subject to minor amendments to the action plan.


	 199/08

	INSEARCH: TERMINATION AGREEMENT (C/08/62)

	

	Noted
	
	 200/08

	TUITION FEES 2009-10 (C/08/63)

	

	Noted
	
	 201/08

	APPOINTMENT OF STUDENTS’ UNION RETURNING OFFICER


	

	Resolved
	that the appointment of Ben Ward, NUS Regional Organiser, as Returning Officer for the Students’ Union elections for 2008/09 be approved.

	 202/08

	DATE OF NEXT MEETING 



	Noted
	Monday 16 February 2009 at University Campus, Suffolk



	ANY OTHER BUSINESS



	
	A request was made for engaging larger accommodation for future meetings of Council, for example, in the Constable Building.  It was noted that space at the Colchester campus was at a premium and would probably be in use for teaching.


	


RESERVED BUSINESS

There was no reserved business.

Dr Tony Rich
Registrar and Secretary

November 2008
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